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MCMG Plant Sale Updates 

Tharon Kirk 
(tharonkirk@gmail.com) 

 

 Plant sale is May 7, 
2016 from 7:00 AM to noon at 
UTREC on Airways.  You may 
start bringing plants on 
Wednesday, May 4th at 1:00 pm.  
Plants may also be delivered on 
Thursday, May 5th from 9:00 am  
to 5:30 pm. 

 Please let Mary Kay 
Havranek  
(mkretired08@gmail.com) know 
what plants you are bringing and 
how many so that labels can be 
prepared.  This is very 
important! 

 Remember that the 
hours you spend digging and 
potting plants counts as 
volunteer hours. 

 This rain and warm 
weather we are having is really 
causing the perennials to pop 
out of the ground.  Now is a 
good time to dig, separate, and 
pot them for the sale.  They will 
have plenty of time to adjust to 
the pot and look wonderful for 
our shoppers. 

 Plants should arrive at 
the plant sale in clean pots, 
weed-free, neatly groomed, 
labeled and ready for pricing. 

 This year we are 
planning to mark plants which 
are good for our pollinators with 
a red sticker on the label.  This is 
one way we can encourage our 

shoppers to buy some plants that are good 
for our bees, butterflies, etc. 

 If you have a wagon or small cart that could 
be used to carry plants to shopper’s cars, 
please let me (tharonkirk@gmail.com) 

know. You may bring it when you bring your 
plants.  Be sure to mark your name on it in a 
visible place.  

 Dr. Sams will have some hypertufa 
containers in his truck at the April meeting 
at Liberty High School.  He would like for 
folks to pick up one and make a nice herb, 
succulent, plant, or fairy garden and return 
it for our sale. 

 At our April meeting, there will be flyers 
and “save the date” cards available for you 
to pick up and share. 

 Sign-up sheets for helping on Wednesday, 
Thursday, and Saturday will also be 
available at the April meeting. 

 There will be a designated parking area for 
MGs who are working at the sale.  Those 
instructions will come later. 

 Remember to look for boxes when you do 
your grocery shopping – pineapple, 
strawberry, peppers, etc. come in boxes 
which work well.  If you don’t have room to 
store them, there is some room at the 
Extension Office.  

 If you have some garden décor (plant 
stands, decorations, etc.) you are ready to 
change but that still look good you may 
donate that.  Also if you have some garden 
crafts that you make and want to donate 
that, we welcome those as well. 

 Starting mid to late April, we will begin to 
send out emails with more specific 
instructions for the plant sale so stay tuned. 

 Thanks for all you do to make the MCMG 
Plant Sale one that draws gardeners from 
all over our area.  YOU are the reason that 
it is the best!!!  

 

 

There is so much potential, 

unseen beauty and energy in 

even the homeliest of bulbs. 

mailto:mkretired08@gmail.com
mailto:tharonkirk@gmail.com
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Plant Sale Reminders/Updates 

 

 

Save the Date! 

Madison County Master Gardener   

PLANT SALE 
 

Saturday, May 7th, 2016   -   Time:  7am –  12 Noon 

 

605 Airways Blvd. Jackson, TN – (West TN Research & Ed. Ctr.)  
 

Great Selections & Prices!  .  Free Admission 

Will be held Rain or Shine! 

 

Plants are from Master Gardener's gardens/greenhouses  

and will include plants offered by UT Gardens Horticulturist - Jason Reeves,. 

 

Sun/Shade Perennials & Annuals 

 

Shrubs . Trees . Ferns . Herbs 

 

 Groundcovers . Vines. Houseplants . Vegetables .  

 

Bluebird Houses . Hypertufa Pots 

 

For more information – call 731/668-8543 

madisoncountymg.org  
 

http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=extension+master+gardener+logo&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&docid=eetGS9yaxGomUM&tbnid=DohM_8ume1bzhM:&ved=0CAUQjRw&url=http://www.pixmule.com/as-green-weed/13/&ei=_nwhUeyEBJTM9AS1yICQCA&bvm=bv.42553238,d.eWU&psig=AFQjCNG_-4cHDlWlMJvI1q9pjB6tWpr_ZA&ust=1361235548406199
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          I hope spring has found each of you and is working its magic on your mind and soul!  With my 

recent attendance to the Annual TN Extension Master Gardener Meeting, I find myself overflowing 

with new ideas and renewed energy.  In addition to the wonderful breakout sessions and tours, we 

were also on the ground floor of some new TEMG frame work.  In an attempt to involve more MG’s 

in actual program planning, we are introducing a NEW concept of “Focus Area Teams.”  These 

teams will be staffed on a volunteer basis and will include very specific objectives. Ex: Technology, 

Communications, Academic Resources, Youth Programming, Program Networking (Just to name a 

few).  The aim is to take the great things that are happening on each county’s level and share that 

information with other TEMG across the state.  As Natalie Bumgarner, our TEMG Director stated, 

“The wheels are rolling.  Now let’s roll them around state!”  More information will be coming soon 

about Focus Area Teams and how to become part of that venture. 

     I know that some of you may be familiar with an organizational structure that has been in place 

for the last several years and was intended to help gather information on a Regional level and bring 

those issues to the State level.  This was known as a Regional Alliance which then selected 3 

representatives from each region to man a board known as the Advocacy Board.  They have done a 

great job filling the void of annual meeting planning while we were in the process of selecting a 

new TEMG Coordinator.  

      Now we are looking to simplify and streamline our efforts focusing on regional program 

development.  Each region will hold “Regional Planning Meetings” twice per year.  All MG 

volunteers are encouraged to attend.  The focus of these meetings will be on planning for regional 

activities, tours, workshops, networking, and supporting each other in our outreach and volunteer 

leadership.  Each region will elect one “Regional Representative” to serve a three year term.  They 

will oversee the Regional Planning Meetings and provide each region with a voice and involvement 

in administrative decision making.  During their third year in office, they will also serve on the 

Master Gardener Workgroup composed of Agents and Specialists in the state level of program 

administration.  

      If you are interested in applying for the position of “Regional Representative” please fill out 

the application and send in by May 15th.  I will have the application and additional information on 

the changes available for everyone at the April Meeting.  Additional information about Regional 

Planning Meetings will be forthcoming in following Newsletters.  I am available for questions at any 

time. 

This is the basic outline of our new structure. 

   

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

TN Extension Master Gardener Program 

Focus Teams 
-Communications 

-Resources 

-Technology ect.. 
 

 

Regional Representatives 
-1 representative from each Region 

-Three year terms 

-Serve on MG Workgroup on third year 

 
                                                                                 Celeste Luckey Scott    April   2016 
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For all of you who enjoy speaking to other groups, I have a few requests. 

1-      Hardeman Co Ladies Group.  Usually have about 15 people ages 50-100.  Have requested a speaker 
from MCMG’s to talk with their group on May 3rd.  Topic is up to you.  Whatever you enjoy discussing 
is OK with them! 

2-      Youth Education at Lambuth- Unfortunately, we only had one volunteer (in addition to myself) sign 
up to help get this program started.  It doesn’t have to be a long term commitment for those who 
volunteer to help.  Even speaking one time will help us greatly.  If we have 8 people who are willing 
to talk with these young people once a year, we have their entire school year taken care of (with one 
speaker a month)!  I cannot do this by myself and truthfully am not sure how I would tell them that 
our group is not willing to participate.  

Please contact me if you are interested in either one of these opportunities. 
 
Upcoming Work Days 
-Youth Education @ University of Memphis @ Lambuth.  Teachers needed even if you only want to instruct 
1 class. Contact Celeste 
-Dig Days-  If you need assistance digging and potting plants for the Plant Sale, ask for a Dig Day and we will 
announce!  Contact Celeste 
-Women of Hope Garden- Hands on vegetable garden care contact Mary Kay Havranek 784-4848 
-MG Volunteer Day at WTREC- March 15th 9am @ WTREC.  THIS WORKDAY HAS BEEN FILLED 
-MG Volunteer Day at WTREC- April 12th 9am @ WTREC.  12 VOLUNTEERS STILL NEEDED! 
-Earth day Festival @ Farmers Market in Jackson- April 23rd 9-2.  Volunteers still needed. Contact Celeste 
(Project leader will be appointed soon) 

 
Coming Soon 

-Liberty Park Work Day April 30th Sign up at April meeting 
-Oakwood Cemetery Project leader volunteer- Leslee Smelser (Spring Work day to be announced) 
-Plant Sale Volunteers will be requested at April meeting 
                Ongoing 
-You can always volunteer at the Extension Office.  Just give me a shout and we will find you a job!! 
  
Plant Sale       Start preparing your plants for the sale!  Also keep your eyes open for great boxes.  We can store some 
of them at the Extension Office this year! 
  

April Meeting 
April 7th 6:30 pm at Liberty High School.  We will learn about their horticulture program and tour the 

greenhouse/farm facility.  More info. Coming soon in the April Newsletter.    Liberty Technology Magnet 

High School 

3470 Ridgecrest Rd. Extended Jackson, TN 38305 

Directions from Intersection of Hwy 45 and I-40 

-Head East on I-40 

-Take Exit 85 towards Christmasville Rd/ Dr FE Wright Dr,  turn Right onto Dr FE Wright Dr. 

-Turn L onto Ridgecrest Rd. Extended, School will be on the right in 1.3 miles 

-Pull into first entrance and continue around the back of the school where the greenhouses are for parking 
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Some of the most amazing 

flowers are the ones that 

sneak through the crack in 

the fence from your 

neighbor’s garden! 

 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 

 

2016 Liberty Greenhouse 

3470 Ridgecrest Road Ext. 

For more information—731-410-6420 

Greenhouse Hours—7:30-1:00 (except lunch 10:45-11:15) 

Monday through Friday (when school is in session) 

Plants won’t be ready til April  
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David W.  Sams     April  2016 

Nashville Lawn and Garden Show: This show remains the premier spring horticultural event within 

reach of us in Jackson. Carol and I attended on Friday rather than Saturday to take advantage of 

the reduced crowd size and found a surprising number of master gardeners there listening to Carol 

Reese. It was a wonderful day although we spent too much money just as I expected that we 

would. 

The 2016 MG Plant Sale: The sign-up sheets for working this sale, cards for labeling plants and 

considerable instruction will all be provided at the April meeting. It is thus very important that as 

many of us as possible attend this meeting. I will have empty hypertufa at this meeting for people 

to take home and plant as I have had in the past. I will also have a few draped hypertufa which 

people can take home and plant in or place a pot of plants in for the sale. More on draped 

hypertufa below. If you don’t know what draped hypertufa are “google” the expression. 

Plant Sale Plants:  The plants in our cold frames seem to be breaking dormancy early this year 

because of the warm winter. I see green shoots on many ferns and even some hardy begonias. The 

plants in our unheated garage did well and are now moving outside for the summer. My tomatoes 

and peppers are growing faster this year now that the sunroom has reliable heat. We continue to 

pot a few plants at a time for the sale as they are ready and as time permits. 

Weather:  Last week we were much too wet and warmer than normal! Redbuds are out and 

dogwoods are beginning to show color. I even see swelling buds on the figs. Nevertheless, I am 

working toward completing automated irrigation zones 9-16. They will certainly be needed before 

fall. Digging irrigation trenches is more of a challenge than it once was! Tonight it will freeze and it 

may not be the last frost of the spring. 

Do Now: If you have not finished pruning and cutting back do it immediately. Transplant woody 

plants immediately. Set new trees shrubs and perennials and plant the last of the cool season 

vegetables. Now is the time when everything needs doing at once. English peas, lettuce, radishes, 

Swiss chard, turnips and kohlrabi should be up and growing by now. If you have plants which look 

like they may have been injured or killed by our somewhat mild winter this year leave them alone 

until you can see where and if they will grow out. 

Pop-Up Greenhouse: I bought a larger plastic greenhouse on closeout at Tractor Supply last fall. It 

is up, working well and full of plants. Our plants have a remarkable ability to expand to fill every 

available square inch of space and this structure is now full. 

Draped hypertufa: Some would like a workshop on making draped hypertufa. I would like to do one 

but… The best draped hypertufa are made with old terry towels. We do not have enough old towels 

for numbers of people and everyone will have to bring their own. Draped hypertufa also need to be 

balanced over a post or something for a day or two to dry. We do not have an infinite number of 

such posts and places. Carol and I are going to try to do a workshop during April for a limited 

number of 20 or so people. Look for a sign-up sheet at our April meeting probably for April 16. If 

this workshop goes well and there is enough demand we might do a second workshop during the 

summer. We left a draped hypertufa outside overwinter and it survived intact showing that they 

are tougher than they look. 
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     TENNESSEE GRASSES  
 

 The last couple of months I have discussed lawn grass characteristics and 

establishment. We will now turn to maintaining the lawn. The primary maintenance 

practices for the established lawn are mowing, fertilization and irrigation. Occasionally 

the lawn may benefit from dethatching and aeration. The lawn may decline in quality 

due to several diseases, insects and weeds if these pests aren't controlled as 

necessary. 

     MOWING   The preferred cutting height for a common bermudagrass lawn is 3/4 to 

1 1/2 inches. A hybrid bermudagrass lawn can be mowed somewhat lower if desired 

within a range of 1/2 to 1 1/2 inches. A tall fescue lawn should be maintained at a 2 to 

3 inch range in mowing height. All lawn grasses should be mowed frequently enough 

so that no more than 1/3 of the leaf tissue is removed. Return small grass clippings to 

the lawn because they will decompose naturally and recycle nutrients. 

     FERTILIZATION   Timely fertilization is important to a lawn grass management 

program. Tennessee soils seldom contain enough nitrogen to meet the requirement of 

lawn grass. Often, additional phosphorous and potassium may be needed for lawn 

performance. The soil pH should be maintained in the optimum range so that the 

fertilizer program can deliver the desired results. The pH should be above 6. Soil pH is 

adjusted by the application of limestone. As Master Gardeners, we understand the 

value of a soil test to assess fertilizer and lime needs. The basic timing is to fertilize 

warm season grasses during mid- spring and summer and the fertilize cool season 

grass in the early- spring and fall. The fall is an excellent time to apply  limestone on 

any type lawn. 

     IRRIGATION   Drought stress is often experienced on lawns at some point during 

the summer. Foot printing is one indicator that a lawn is in need of water. A lawn grass 

low in water does not bounce back quickly when 

walked on. Most actively growing lawn grasses 

require 1 to 1 1/2 inches of water each week. When 

the decision is made to irrigate avoid frequent light 

irrigations. The best practice is to irrigate slowly, 

deeply and infrequently. 

     Next month we will explore dethatching, aeration 

and pest control.  

                                  Bill Wyatt     
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Book Review: “The Intelligent Gardener, Growing Nutrient Dense Food” 
By Steve Solomon with Erica Reinheimer 

 
     What you must know… first, this has to be the most comprehensive book on soil I have ever 

read, and second, this book is not one for those with science phobia.    I was initially interested in 

this book because Steve Solomon founded Territorial Seed Company and I have long enjoyed his 

seed catalog in the dead of winter. 

     As I started reading I realized how steep my learning curve would be, but how important the 

information could be for the health of myself and my family.  Steve Solomon explains the 

difference between farmers reaching “strategic level” with soil to achieve peak yield per acre 

versus gardeners achieving nutrition density by balancing and mineralizing their soil.   Balancing 

soil begins by developing the TCEC (total cation exchange capacity) of the soil.  The target of 

balanced soil is the relationship among six elements (calcium, magnesium, potassium, sodium, 

Sulphur and phosphorus).  Also, providing the right level of other elements required for plant 

growth (boron, iron, copper, zinc and manganese).  Yep, all this time I have wondered why my 

broccoli stems have a little hollow space and that turns out to be a boron shortage.   Solomon does 

not overlook those elements your body requires, like molybdenum and cobalt, even if a plant can 

get along without them. 

 

     I made it through the details of taking a top notch soil sample and shipping It off to Logan Labs, 

Inc. with $25.00.  The analysis came back in a format that exactly matches the soil analysis 

worksheets in the book – so far so good.   When I started to prepare the prescription for re-

mineralizing my garden, I hit the math and my head started spinning.  After several attempts at 

trying to convert lbs./acre to grams and grams to ounces/square foot, I said a prayer of thanks that 

I was not an ag major!  

      Fortunately, Erica Reinheimer came to my rescue.  You go her website, put $10.00 on your 

credit card, plug in your Logan Lab numbers and out pops a great report with an exact prescription 

for the exact size of your garden!  The cost is good for a one-year subscription to use the tool. 

 

     If you are a serious veggie gardener who loves organics and cares about nutritious food, get this 

book. Why?   1.  It contains the recipe for COF (complete organic fertilizer) sold through a top seed 

catalog so you can make it yourself at much lower cost.  2. It contains fantastic information on 

composting. 3. You can stop guessing at the nutrition quality of your soil. 4. You will learn to 

REALLY appreciate Celeste Scott’s (Extension Agent) education! 
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Book Review: “The Intelligent Gardener, Growing Nutrient Dense Food” 
By Steve Solomon with Erica Reinheimer 

 
Contributed by Nancy Murray 
 
     What you must know… first, this has to be the most comprehensive book on soil I have ever 

read, and second, this book is not one for those with science phobia.    I was initially 

interested in this book because Steve Solomon founded Territorial Seed Company and I have 

long enjoyed his seed catalog in the dead of winter. 

     As I started reading I realized how steep my learning curve would be, but how important 

the information could be for the health of myself and my family.  Steve Solomon explains the 

difference between farmers reaching “strategic level” with soil to achieve peak yield per acre 

versus gardeners achieving nutrition density by balancing and mineralizing their soil.   

Balancing soil begins by developing the TCEC (total cation exchange capacity) of the soil.  The 

target of balanced soil is the relationship among six elements (calcium, magnesium, 

potassium, sodium, Sulphur and phosphorus).  Also, providing the right level of other elements 

required for plant growth (boron, iron, copper, zinc and manganese).  Yep, all this time I have 

wondered why my broccoli stems have a little hollow space and that turns out to be a boron 

shortage.   Solomon does not overlook those elements your body requires, like molybdenum 

and cobalt, even if a plant can get along without them. 

     I made it through the details of taking a top notch soil sample and shipping It off to Logan 

Labs, Inc. with $25.00.  The analysis came back in a format that exactly matches the soil 

analysis worksheets in the book – so far so good.   When I started to prepare the prescription 

for re-mineralizing my garden, I hit the math and my head started spinning.  After several 

attempts at trying to convert lbs./acre to grams and grams to ounces/square foot, I said a 

prayer of thanks that I was not an ag major!  

      Fortunately, Erica Reinheimer came to my rescue.  You go her website, put $10.00 on 

your credit card, plug in your Logan Lab numbers and out pops a great report with an exact 

prescription for the exact size of your garden!  The cost is good for a one-year subscription to 

use the tool. 

     If you are a serious veggie gardener who loves organics and cares about nutritious food, 

get this book. Why?   1.  It contains the recipe for COF (complete organic fertilizer) sold 

through a top seed catalog so you can make it yourself at much lower cost.  2. It contains 

fantastic information on composting. 3. You can stop guessing at the nutrition quality of your 

soil. 4. You will learn to REALLY appreciate Celeste Scott’s (Extension Agent) education! 
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Join UT Gardens for a Spring Plant Shopping Spree 

Join us for a day-long shopping spree in the heart of Tennessee Nursery Country, 

McMinnville, on April 15th to purchase plants, plants, plants and more plants.  We will 

be visiting two great nurseries, Payne Nursery and Mary's Greenhouses.  Both 

have a large selection of plants that can be purchased with no sales tax!  We will take 

a chartered bus for traveling in comfort and haul your plants back to Knoxville in a box 

truck.    

UT Gardens Plant Shopping Spree Trip 

 

Lawn & Garden EXPO 2016  

            "Come See What's Buzzing" 

        

        Saturday, April 2, 2016, 9AM-4PM 

       Brighton High School,          8045 Hwy 51 South - Brighton TN 

        www.tiptoncountymastergardeners.com 901-476-0231 

  

At this year's Lawn & Garden EXPO the main theme will be the importance of 

pollinators. Dynamic speakers have been engaged (Carol Reese, Horticulture Specialist 

with U T Extension - Research & Education) Tom Burrus, (Extension Program Mississippi 

State University) - "Creating a Butterfly Habitat" Sherl Rose, Tipton County Master 

Gardener, as well as others.. You will be enlightened to hear these speakers as they 

share their knowledge of unique methods.  Check web site for the latest in your 

horticultural interestwww.tiptoncountymastergardeners.com 

    

Exhibits will include: plants, soil testing, garden art, "garden talks", herb 

gardening, rain barrels, organic composting, vegetables, visit with the Master 

Gardeners, plus much more interests. It's FREE. A special garden section will 

be provided for children activities. You will not want to miss this event!  Door 

Prizes, too. 

***For the Early Birds: FREE trees while they last..... 

    Hosted by the Tipton County Master Gardeners. It's FREE. More details on web site. 

   Beauton Matthews 

TN Master Gardener '08 

God Bless America --Proverbs 3:5-6 

 

http://www.tiptoncountymastergardeners.com/
http://www.tiptoncountymastergardeners.com/
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June 4, 2016  Franklin, TN 

Williamson County Master Gardeners AssociationGarden Fair 2016 

Ag-Expo Park, 4215 Long Ln. Franklin, TN 37064 
June 4, 2016        9 a.m.- 2 p.m. 

 

Join us for our annual Garden Fair. This one day event features 

beautiful perennials, annuals, container gardens, bamboo, herbs, daylilies, plant 

diagnostics center, and much more. There are native plants and those grown by our 

own Master Gardeners. The Master Gardener Potting shed features new and gently 

used items for your home and garden. Don’t miss the artisan crafts and unique gifts. 

For more information, visit wcmga.net  

 
Dee Proctor     Director of Public Relations 

Williamson County Master Gardener Association 

bbhillarts@gmail.com 

  

 

 

 

http://wcmga.net/
mailto:bbhillarts@gmail.com





